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A Message from Our President 

  Submissions to the HOT IRON SPARKLE can be made to: 

     Randy Stoltz   stoltzforge@gmail.com 

     122 W Skyhawk Dr.    

     Cary, NC 27513  (919) 481-9263 

The Hot Iron Sparkle is published quarterly by the North Carolina Chapter of ABANA.  

Chapter dues of $25.00 per year ($35.00 outside of the USA) includes a subscription to 

The Hot Iron Sparkle.  Any original material herein may be reproduced in any ABANA 

Affiliate newsletter provided appropriate credit is given.  All other rights reserved. 

Itôs hard to believe that another year has passed, 2011 was busy one for our 

chapter. Thanks to all for their contributions to the chapter during the year. 

The chapter held our 4th quarter meeting at Rodger Barbourôs shop.  Jeff Salter 

was our demonstrator holding the attention of the crowd with his skills. Lunch 

was cooked by Jim Kennady and me, with no one leaving hungry. Thanks to 

the Rodger for hosting us. 

We held our elections for Vice President with ballots being sent to the mem-

bers.  When the ballots were counted at the meeting Garret Dunn was elected to 

remain the chapterôs vice president.  Congratulations Garret! 

Jim Kennady and I continue to look at insurance for the chapter. We will update 

the Board and membership as new insurance is chosen. 

Our 1st quarter meeting will be the 9th (WOW) annual meeting at Dean Curfmanôs shop in Morganton on 

March 17 at 9:00 am. Dean usually has vendors there and weôll have lunch catered by Firehouse Caterers. 

Hope to see you there itôs always a great time!  

Forge safely, 

Cindy   

Cindy Alexander 

President 

 Cindy Alexander 
 922 Lakeside Drive 

 Durham, NC  27712 

 919-684-7820 

 alexa007@mc.duke.edu 

Vice-President 

 Garret Dunn 
 119 Tanager Ln. 

 Chapel Hill, NC  27517-6452 

 919-469-1317 

 gngdunn@gmail.com 

 Secretary 

 Jennifer. Phillips 
 97 Trinity Ridge Lane 

 Banner Elk, NC 28604 

 northcarolina.abana@gmail.com 

Treasurer 

 James Kennady 
 1171 Cash Road 

 Creedmoor, NC  27522 

 919-528-5636 

 jimkennady@gmail.com 

 

NC ABANA Officers 
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Secretaryôs Report 
4th Quarter 2011 

The meeting of the NC ABANA chapter was held at the chapter meeting at 

Rodger Barbourôs shop in Clayton, NC on December 3rd, 2011. The meeting 

was led by President, Cindy Alexander. 

Garret Dunn was announced as Vice President. He will serve another two year 

term. 

The North Carolina State Fair and the Dixie Classic Fair were successful this year. The State Fair raised 

around $2,000 for the chapter. 

The Southern Blacksmithing Association Conference, which took place in Madison, GA, also raised around 

$1,000 for the chapter. 

An announcement was made regarding Jennifer Phillips as the new chapter secretary. Please direct all 

correspondence as it relates to chapter membership to Jennifer Phillips, 97 Trinity Ridge Lane, Banner Elk, 

NC 28604. Email is still northcarolina.abana@gmail.com. 

Randy Stoltz is the new ñHot Iron Sparkleò editor. Please send photos and articles to Randy Stoltz, 122 W. 

Skyhawk Drive, Cary, NC  27513-2812. Email is rhstoltz@gmail.com. 

As a reminder, safety glasses should be worn at all local meetings and especially during photo opportunities. 

Cindy, along with other board members, is looking into insurance for the chapter. The current policy will 

expire in April 2012. 

NC ABANA would like to thank Marty Lyon for six 

years of outstanding service as secretary and 

newsletter editor. Marty was recognized with a 

plaque and will still continue to be a part of NC 

ABANA (Photo, left, of Marty receiving plaque from 

Cindy Alexander by Brian Nalley).  

1st Quarter 2012 

Date: March 17th, 2012 

Location: Oak Hill Iron, Morganton, NC 

 

Attendees: 
Cindy Alexander, President 

Garret Dunn, Vice President 

Jennifer Phillips, Secretary 

Randy Stoltz, - Triangle Blacksmith Guild 

Marshall Swaringen, - Triad Area Blacksmiths 

Steve Barringer, - Southern Foothills Blacksmiths 

Paul Garret, - Brasstown Blacksmiths 

Lyle Wheeler, - Wilkes Teaching Forge 

 

 

Randy Stoltz called the meeting to order. Motion seconded by Lyle Wheeler. 

 

mailto:northcarolina.abana@gmail.com
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Insurance for NC ABANA - Cindy Alexander and Jim Kennady are working on getting quotes for a new 

insurance provider for NC ABANA. Amos Tucker is also getting a quote from his agent for NC ABANA. A 

decision on a new provider is needed by May (due to the expiration of our current policy). A meeting will be 

held on the NC ABANA Board Google Group to determine selection.  

Insurance policies that are currently being considered include liability for the chapter and for board members. 

The policy will also cover local chapter meetings but not demonstrators going out to non-NCABANA events 

to demonstrate.  

Student Blacksmith Chapter - John Matthews, a new member to NC ABANA, would like to run a student 

blacksmith chapter near Blue Ridge Community College where he is attending. Cindy Alexander and Garret 

Dunn will put together details for a student chapter (which have now already posted to NC ABANA Board 

Google Group).  

Suggestions for student chapter rules and regulations include at least one student needs to be a member of 

NC ABANA and no membership or a small membership fee will be required.  

Marshall Swaringen also stated that there are four or five other schools in North Carolina that would like to 

install blacksmithing programs. 

Marshall Swaringen motioned to develop a student chapter program with any fees that might apply. Randy 

Stoltz seconded. The motion passed with a board vote. 

Asheville Chapter - Garret Dunn is working with David Cain to start a local chapter in the Asheville area. 

Email - Cindy Alexander suggested that email be the main communication for board topics between chapter 

meetings and that the NC ABANA Board Google Group can be used for voting on issues. 

Elections for 2012 - Elections will be held in 2012 for president and treasurer for the 2013-2014 terms. 

Nominations will take place at the second and third quarter meetings. Ballots will be mailed after the third 

quarter meeting and counted. An announcement will take place at the fourth quarter meeting with the results. 

Cindy Alexander will not be running for president this next term. 

Chapter By-Law Changes - Lyle Wheeler suggests that the by-laws be revisited for corrections and 

improvements. An ad hoc committee was created to handle these revisions; members include Lyle Wheeler, 

Randy Stoltz, and Garret Dunn. Communication is to be handled as much online via email and the NC 

ABANA Board Google Group as possible. 

State Fair Concerns - Lyle Wheeler brought up concerns mentioned to him about the State Fair in Raleigh 

regarding the management at the blacksmithing section. Lyle recommends a boot camp for demonstrators to 

attain a certificate. Motion did not come up for vote. 

Lyle Wheeler also suggested that the prices on displayed items needed to be representative of the 

blacksmithôs skill level. Motion was generally agreed upon but not voted on. 

Marshall Swaringen moved for the meeting to adjorn. Seconded by Garret Dunn. Motion passed. 

 

Treasurerôs Report 
 

 Deposits Expenses Balance 

Checking $3,034.00  $2,140.35  $7,395.78  

Savings $1,022.00  $0.00  $4,414.51  
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Vice-Presidentôs Report 
To all my blacksmithing buddies and all you future buddies that I just don't know very well 

yet, I (your absentee VP) send greetings.  I have trotted off to Africa on a volunteer 

assignment for 6 months and have just completed the first month of it.  Naturally my top 

priority is to check out the Blacksmithing scene here in Nairobi and I have just made a 

beginning of that. If you are interested on the report check out my online Blog at 

http://garretinkenya.blogspot.com/. 

Kind Regards and Hit it Hard 
Garret 

Regional Group Reports 
BOLTS May Meeting at John Sykes Shop 

For those of you who were not there, you missed a great meet. John gave a great demonstration on making 

his signature wizards as well as how to easily lay out a set of hand rails for steps. He also showed us how to 

twist a 1/2 square bar for pickets on his picket machine, how to make scrolls on his scrolling machine, and he 

even gave lessons in mig welding. Taking advantage of all these neat tools, we made a quick plant stand and 

put it in the drawing which Amy Hinson won.  After that we all went up to John and Faye's house for our 

first "quilt turning". This is where quilts you have made are laid out across a bed and one by one you turn 

them back to reveal the next quilt. Each quilt is explained as you do this. We were all very impressed 

with Faye's designs and with John's knowledge of how each quilt was made. After the quilt turning were we 

treated by John and Faye to the best meal we have had yet at a BOLTS meet. Barbequed chicken drumets, 

bow-tie pasta salad, good Ole butter beans, yeast rolls, and for desert turtle cake. Well it just knocked me 

right off my no carb diet. With a meal  like this, John and Faye have set the bar very high for all our future 

meetings. 

Another treat was the demonstration given by Faye on her quilting machine. This is a very large industrial 

yet elegant sewing machine that allows you to connect the sandwiched layers of the top, bottom, and cotton 

like material in between. What usually would take a room full of women hours to do, this machine will 

knock out in minutes. Very fancy designs can be made by simply moving the head of the machine around the 

quilt which is suspended between rollers. The head actually glides over the material with no force at all. It 

was not hard to use at all. That being said, we still manage to break it. But John being the mechanical genius 

that he is was able to fix it. 

After the feast, we went back down to John's shop and had a drawing for the plant stand we made as well as a 

railroad plate and railroad spikes donated by Sam Tutt, and some 1/2 bar stock and coil spring pieces donated 

by John. We then made a 3 legged trivet which included a forge weld, use of a cone mandrel, and hand 

forged rivets through hand punched holes.  

Pictures of the trivet and plant stand are on the gallery page of our website. The link is: 

 http://www.theblacksmithsanvil.com/gView/gViewer/gallery.php?lib=lib_006  

Steps on how to make John's wizard are posted as well under the clinkers and Ash page of our 

website www.theblacksmithsanvil.com .  

We also decided that next May's BOLTS meet will be at the Gathering of Smiths event in Virginia hosted by 

the Tide Water Blacksmiths Guild. Kent Flowers attended this year's event and gave us a description of how 

great it was.  

http://garretinkenya.blogspot.com/
http://www.theblacksmithsanvil.com/gView/gViewer/gallery.php?lib=lib_006
http://www.theblacksmithsanvil.com/
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July's BOLTS meet will be cancelled due to heat. 

It was also discussed that a meeting might take place at Bentonville, where Larry Laboda's town is set 

up,  and correlate this with one of Bentonville's living history weekends. I will contact Larry about this. 

 

Southern Foothills Blacksmiths 

By Ray Clontz 

We had a good turnout for the January meeting. Everyone seemed to have a project to work on.  Avery 

Pierce brought 2 visitors that helped him slit and drift a large piece of high carbon steel that he later drew 

out on one of the BIGBLU air hammers  to 

make  an axe. He has brought some of the axes he 

makes to the meeting. He makes a really good 

looking axe. He even makes the handles.   Gene 

Pease got in Steve's scrap pile and found 

enough scrap to make a portable post vise stand. 

David Stitt forged some nice bottle 

openers.  David Trompower used the Beverly 

shear to cut out a disc that he forged into dish 

shape on one of Steve's swage blocks for  a dipper 

he was making. As usual, there was a lot of 

discussions going on about projects we were 

working on in our home shops- always 

exchanging  ideas and tips on jigs and fixtures. 

Triangle Blacksmiths Guild 

By Randy H. Stoltz 

The December meeting of the Triangle area blacksmiths coincided with the 4th Quarter statewide meeting 

at Roger Barbourôs shop in Clayton, NC.  There is a report and photos on the state meeting in this 

newsletter.   

The February meeting of the Triangle blacksmiths was held at Allan Greenôs shop in Hillsborough, NC. 

About 24 people came out to this meeting where I demonstrated using Allanôs new tire hammer. Allan had 

hosted a tire hammer build with Clay Spencer at his shop in December.  There is an article in this 

newsletter with details and photos of the workshop where they built 19 hammers.  Since Allan had this 

new hammer and a lot of members had never used a power hammer, the agenda for this meeting was 

obvious. So we fired up the forge and I gave a brief demonstration on how to draw using the flat dies and 

how not to hurt yourself. Then I turned the forge over to the members to get some hands on experience. 

You can watch someone do something many times but to learn it you need to do it yourself.  As usual, 

Allan and his wife fed us a great lunch. Following lunch we had open forging session with multiple forges 

going so the newer and beginning members could get some forge time with guidance from more 

experienced smiths. 

The April meeting of the Triangle blacksmiths was held at Parks lowôs shop in Apex, NC. Approximately 

15 people attended and watched as Parks demonstrated forging techniques and tips for making things with 

railroad spikes. 

The June meeting of the Triangle blacksmiths was held at Eric Campbellôs shop south of Raleigh, NC. Eric 

demonstrated making some tools and punches.  Following a cookout / pot luck lunch we fired up multiple 

forges for open forging. We have had a number of new members just getting started join recently and the 

open forging session is a good way for them to get some hands on experience. 
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Jewelry Tree 
By Joshua Snead 

"I really enjoyed demonstrating at the 2011 NC State Fair. I even sold my first few pieces there. One day I 

decided to experiment with braiding metal with 3 pieces of 1/4" round stock. It turned out pretty neat and, at 

the suggestion of a much better smith than myself, I decided to make it into a jewelry tree. The final product 

came out well, but it did not sell. Later I realized at least one reason why: at 12" it was too short to hang 

long necklaces. To fix this problem I added two pieces, a 6" base and a plate to hold rings and connect the 

base to the top. I used the same braiding technique for the base so it would match. The plate was triangular 

and slightly dished with 4 holes drilled for joinery, one hole for the three legs of the top piece and one in the 

center for the base. I attached the top with rivets and the base with a tenon, with some difficulty, and finally 

filled any loose areas with epoxy (I did not have access to a welder at the time). For the finish I used a wire 

brush attachment on my angle grinder to give it a bare metal look and sprayed on a few coats of clear paint. I 

also added 3 s-hooks in different sizes so it could hold a little more jewelry. My only complaint is that the 

base came out slightly crooked. The tree has found a good home with a friend of mine where I know it will 

be appreciated and well used." 
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4 Days, 20 Blacksmiths, 19 hammers Built 
Or... My first tire hammer build with Clay Spencer 

By Dave Tosi   

AKA Harmless Dave 

Green Bear Forge 

 

NC ABANA email system was responsible for my spending December 8-11 at Woodcrest Farm in 

Hillsborough fabricating and assembling tire hammers with Clay Spencer and 19 other blacksmiths.  Allan 

Green was a wonderful host for the gathering at his farm. 

This all started back at the end of the summer.   Some smiths started talking about making a tire hammer and 

pretty soon Walt Beckwith and Allan Green had organized the first NC tire hammer build (Editorôs note: NC  

ABANA had a previous Tire Hammer workshop with Clay Spencer January 2007 at Roger Barbourôs shop in 

Clayton, NC). We started with many interested, but 19 smiths actually committed to put in a deposit for the 

materials for the build.  Now we were all committed (maybe we should have been committed) to actually 

building.  During the fall, Walt Beckwith organized material acquisition, finances, location, and many other 

details that most of us never even knew about.  Thanks, Walt. 

We had people from NC, FL, SC, KY, and AL attending.  It was great to meet all the other smiths. 

There were 3 Saturdays of fabricating many small parts that would be assembled over the build weekend.  
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Some of the smiths also obtained materials and made some of the parts at their home shop.  A big thanks goes 

to Dave (?) from KY who found ï AND delivered the 6.5-7.5 inch dia. Steel rounds used for the anvil base.  

All of these parts were accumulated at Woodcrest Farm and readied for the build.  We did use a lot of Allanôs 

barn to store parts.  He is probably glad to have us take our hammers home. 

Thursday, December 8th, I hopped in my 

truck and drove to Hillsborough.  Upon 

arrival, I found many smiths already there and 

working hard.  It was clear and sunny, but a 

cool wind blew, especially near the barn door 

in the shade.  I was immediately put to work 

drilling holes in the corners of the 24ò x 24ò x  

Ĳò thick base plates.  Kent and I developed a 

good system and ripped right through all 19 

plates in about 3 hours.  The last plate was 

some kind of armor plate and was extremely 

tough to drill.  During the afternoon, I was 

involved in many other aspects of the 

hammer.  I broke down tires, adjusted wheels 

bearing and assembled toggle arms.  Most of 

us worked to about 6:00 and then headed to 

our rooms for the night. 

Friday was again sunny and cool.  I started 

and was involved in and hearing to the sound 

of welding and grinding.  Kent and I also 

started to make noise drilling oil holes in 

along the moving arms.  After developing a 

jig to hold the arm at the correct angle, things 

went smoothly.  After that, we assembled the 

arms to the pivot blocks.  Then the 7/8ò nuts 

had to be thread chased to remove the weld 

spatter.  Some were tougher than other.  I was 

helping Garrett melt and pour lead for the 

hammer heads.  Each had needed about 25-30 

pounds of lead and 20-25 pounds of scrap 

steel.  Each head was weighed as poured to 

measure at 50 pounds.  We had some 

excitement when a piece of lead that was 

thought to be dry was put in the metal pot and 

exploded.  It was like a small volcano. 

Apparently the lead chunk had a crack in it 

and there was some water in there.  It made a 

mess, but everyone around had n safety 

equipment and no one was hurt.  Be careful 

with hot lead!  By about 7:00, I was very tired 

and headed back to my room.  Skipping 

dinner, I crashed and was asleep very quickly. 

Saturday dawned and was a little warmer and 


